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When and where did the idea behind 
WFYR begin? 

The official history of the World Federation of 
YMCA Retires (WFYR) states it started at 
Geneva Park in Canada in 1994.  But the 
concept behind WFYR started more than 100 
years earlier.  Let me explain: 
      In  1877 the first national organization of 
Christian college student groups was formed in 
Louisville, KY.  Then, during a meeting of the 
National Board of the YMCA of the USA, 
Luther Wishard,  a student at Princeton 

University, invited students from other associations to meet 
separately from the adults.  Twenty-five students representing 
twenty-one colleges ð three of them black ð met and formed the 
Intercollegiate YMCA. 

Although Wishard was a missionary candidate, the YMCA 
asked him to be a full-time staff member assigned to work with 
students in US colleges.  By 1888 he had spent four years 
travelling overseas, helping more than 2,100 men and women 
student volunteer missionaries.  He returned and helped form the 
òForeignó  department of the YMCA, todayõs International 
Division. 

What is the connection you ask? ð the YMCA of the USA has 
worked closely with YMCAs around the world to strengthen 
their work, and our own, in partnership with one another.  The 
concept and purpose of WFYR was in the minds of YMCA 

leaders, world-wide,  well before 1994! 
What is my persone connection to Luther ? Well, a relation of 

his, Glenn P. Wishard, also served the YMCA movement 
overseas, and married a woman, Leonette,  who traveled with 
him, as YMCA missionaries, spending some time as a WW II 
Prisoner of War when they served the YMCA in China.   While 
attending a supper at my local church, I sat across the table from a 
very old lady and said hello.  It was Leonette Wishard.   It was 
an interesting, and inspiring, supper hour listening to her talk 
about the important work the Wishard 
family did for the YMCA.   I was always a 
òYMCA internationalistó, but my 
conversation with Leonette, who lived to 
109 years young,  just strengthened my 
commitment. 

Is the international dimension of the 
YMCA movement important?   Is our 
partnership with various movements 
around the world important for all?  Is the 
Christian heritage of the YMCA vital?  The 
answer is yes to all three.  In the next edition of Bridges, I will 
ask Norris Lineweaver to use my space, and more (if the 
editors will allow it!) to describe his recent trip to Jerusalem and 
the efforts to create onPrinciple, with the help of the Harold 
Smith Trust Fund.   

 

Phil Dwyer   

  WFYR Chair  

NOTES FROM THE CHAIR 
 

NOTES FROM THE CHAIR 

Luther Wishard 

In light of concerns about and implications of the current 
international spread of COVID-19, the coronavirus, the 
officers have decided not to hold an in-person Executive 
Committee Meeting currently slated for 19-23 March in the 
Netherlands.  World YMCA and its officers have decided to 
operate two virtual meetings 20-21 March. 

 
  Patricia Pelton      Carlos Madjri Sanvee 
  President              General Secretary  

Status of 79th Executive 
Committee Meeting 

See Page 4 



 

 

 

March 2020- page  2 

 

 
This first edition of Bridges provides an opportunity for 
your editors to wish all readers of Bridges, A VERY 
HAPPY AND HEALTHY NEW YEAR.  The coming year 
and decade are full of challenges and opportunities for the 
world, our communities and our retired YMCA friends. 
Retirees in the U.S. are embracing the themes of òconnect, 
travel and serve.ó  This issue of Bridges illustrates how 
those themes are woven into the goals of our fellow WFYR 
members in other countries. 

U.S. and Canada are seeking ways to keep members 
involved with service and fellowship opportunities. The 
YMCA Alumni Travel club in the U.S. is gathering 
momentum and support and is open to all YMCA retirees. 

WFYR leaders in India, Latin America and the Caribbean, 
and the U.S. are planning for large assemblies this year and 
in 2021. 

Past presidents of WFYR are staying active for our 
fellowship. Jerry Prado Shaw is helping coordinate 
arrangements for AGAPE. Both Jerry and Don Anderson 
are active advisors to WFYRõs support of YMCA retirement 
initiatives in several countries. Norris Lineweaver is 
working with retirees and active Y leaders to initiate 
òonPrincipleó, a training program valuing Christian tenets 
inherent in the YMCA and important to future Y leaders and 
their associations. 

A service project in the Dominican Republic supported by 
Y retirees expands its outreach in a local community. 

A personal glimpse of Raymond S. Hall, a World 
Service worker in China inspired by John R. Mott, as 
related by Hallõs great grandson and current WFYR 
follower. 

 Y retirees and WFYR members around the world are 

collectively willing to meet the challenges and opportunities 

of this coming year and decade. 
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2020 WFYR 
LEADERSHIP  TEAM 

THOUGHTS FROM  
THE EDITORS 

Please send photos or articles to Len Wilson: 
1101 Washington Avenue, #307 

Philadelphia, PA 19147, or 
len.wilson@comcast.net 

 

Len and Joyce Wilson 
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Dear friends in WFYR, I am pleased to report on events and 
plans for retires in the U.S.  We are planning two òZoomó 
meetings to connect with chapter representatives assigned 
the task of retaining members. We will keep you informed 
of our progress in this area, but last year we continued to 
increase our membership numbers and finished the year with 
a budget surplus. Good news to all YMCA managers. 

The East Region of our organization is planning an exciting 
reunion in 2021. More details to follow, but hopefully some 
of you will be in the area and able to attend. 

We are serious about our goal of providing and 
encouraging local chapters to become engaged in service 
projects. Lou Falk, one of the chief forces behind the 
successful funding and services provided in the Dominican 
Republic, has been appointed National Chair Services 
Projects for this important task. 

Chapters across the country are being urged to contact all 
members that have not renewed and remind them that they 
will be put on the inactive list and no longer receive 
communications or newsletter from our organization. 

Our new triennium starts in 2021 and incoming President 
Jean Carmichael is starting to seek persons interested in 
several opening on the executive Board. 

Y retirees in the U.S. and around the world are 

encouraged and invited to become members of our YMCA 

Alumni Travel Club and receive a new regular feature, the 

òGoing Placesó newsletter. More information can 

be found on our website:  ymcaalumni.org. 

Best wishes  in 2020. 

 
 
 

by Dale Packer, President 

Attending the gathering were former President, Y USA, Dave Mercer, 
Bridges editor Len Wilson, former Y USA World Service Director  Bob 

Masuda,  and former WFYR chair Don Anderson. 

Above: Western 
Regional Y 

Alumni chapter 
gathering 
included 

current staff of 
Honolulu 

YMCA. 

Aloha from Hawaii 
Y retirees from Hawaii and two chapters on the US West 

Coast recently gathered in Oahu for fellowship and island 

activities.  Don Anderson, a tremendous Y Ambassador, and 

former WFYR Chair, helped with arrangements.  The group 

listened to a moving presentation of YMCA youth and adult leaders 

partnering with volunteers from Japan to accomplish significant 

service projects in the Philippines.  Honolulu Y CEO, Mike 

Broderick, provided updates and details about youth volunteering 

to take lunches to persons finding shelter in forests outside 

Honolulu and finding out how much each of them gained from the 

experience. The retirees presented the Honolulu YMCA $1,000 to 

continue its work with youth development service projects.  

 

Best Wishes for Blessings in 2020 from WFYR Friends in Japan 

Sunrise on New Years 
Day 

Friends from Chaing Mai 
and APAY 

JFYR at Tozanso in 
September 

May the lord be with you, 
Yayoi and Yukio Yamasaki 
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ABRASA Regular Meeting. 

On November 12, 2019 ABRASAñ
Brazilian YMCA Retired Secretaries 
Association had its lunch meeting at 
YMCA Sao Paulo.  In this meeting, 
colleague Luiz Carlos Gonzaga 
took office as chairman.  The agenda 
items were: (1) a report by Marisa 
Donatelli of the visit of Carlos 
Sanvee, the General Secretary of the 
World Alliance of YMCAs, (2) Roberto Uria Mendez 
Mendez brought information on the mail provisions and 
inscriptions of AGAPE 2020, (3) Luiz Carlos Gonzaga 
nominated Wilton Mazzini  to be the contact with  
Bridgesõ YMCA Ambassador program, (4) and presented 
the impact of Arca de Noe News to other countries, and (5) 
Executive Y Secretary Esmeraldino Jose Goncalves 
Pereira presented information from the first meeting of 
ABSñBrazilian YMCA of Secretaries Association 

 

ABRASAðBrazilian YMCA Retired 
Secretaries Association 

Luiz Carlos Gonzaga, 
editor and Carlos 
Sanvee, CEO, YMCA 
World Alliance 

left to right: seated: Francisco Wilson Malandrino, Luiz Carlos 
Gonzaga and Jose Millei.  Second row: Izabel Aparecida VitoLopes, 
Esmeraldino Joe Concalves Pereira, Roberto Uria Mendez and Wilton 
Mazzini.  Third row: Joao Paulo Barbosa, Marisia Donatelli, Milton 
Kazuo Hidaka, Flavio Roberto Arantes Rosa and Adriano de Britos 

 

Dominican Republic Project 

We continue to work with great enthusiasm on plans for Agape 
2020. With great joy we note that the response from colleagues is 
phenomenal: We currently have 60 pre-registered and 90% of 
our financial support target.  All indicators  suggest that Agape 
2020 will be highly successful .  We look forward to the event in 
Sao Paulo, August 12-15, praying that you will be there as we 
build new friendships and strengthen those of many years. 

Retirees Support Christmas Meals  

Members and friends of the New England YMCA alumni 
chapter continue their support for Don Gregoria, Dominican 
Republic as part of a long-term commitment to service and 
involvement by members.  Newly appointed Chair of 
National Services Projects for YMCA Alumni USA,  Lou 
Falk, will continue to update readers of Bridges on this 
exciting project which captures the goal of keeping Y retirees 
engaged in meaningful service. 

Thanks all those 
volunteers and donors 
who made it possible for 
members of the village of 
Don Gregoria to enjoy a 
nutritious Christmas Eve 

dinner 

Shown above:  families bring-
ing food home for family meals 
and right: children getting 
ready for a session of games 

Canadians are working to increase and retain Y retirees and 
long-term volunteers.    There are major challenges to 
enrollment and retention facing the Canadian YMCA Alumni. 

There is no system to connect Y retirees after they leave 
the Y from our Retirement Fund. Another challenge is our 
òvalue proposition.ó Some members are not renewing 
because they do not perceive a value in their association with 
the Alumni.  

Through personal connections we have developed a list of 

retired YMCA staff and are surveying them to better 

understand their awareness of our organization and  

understand their needs.  We plan to share the results with 

WFYR and would be pleased to hear insights and relevant 

reports from other WFYR groups dealing with similar issues. 

Canada Y Alumni by Franco Savoia 
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Friends of Jerusalem International YMCA teamed up with WFYR 
and Y Alumni USA to field test discernment:  "What does it mean 
to put Christian principles into 
practice in the 21st Century?"  
Focus groups were sponsored 
by the Hoosier Buell Y Alumni 
at the Pokagon Retreat and 
Chiang  Mai, Thailand, during 
the WFYR World Conference.  
The process was fine tuned 
thanks to feedback and input. 

Twelve young adult staff 
leaders were chosen by their 
respective local Association 
CEOs to participate in the FJIY 
Inaugural onPrinciple Cohort 
2020.  The first session was 
hosted by Springfield College 
last October.  Each young adult 
leader is assigned a mentor who 
travels with them to guide and 
facilitate discernment.  Y 
Retirees and elder statesmen among our colleagues serve as 
mentors and guide leaders. 

The Graduation Symposium brings the entire group to the 
Global Leadership Summit scheduled for August 2020 in Chicago.  

Hi everyone!  Greetings from Bethlehem.  Norris Lineweaver 
made a great presentation on Secours Speciaux to more than 50 
global Y National CEOs.   

He also met Brownson, CEO of Sri Lanka Y, who is grateful 
for the WYFYR support for local Y leaders to start retirement 

plans.  Thanks to all of you for your 
wonderful support of the global Y 
mission through WYFYR and 
World Service. 

 Yõs retired UK announces the appointment of Rev Graham 
Clarke to succeed Jim Lamb as President who has been in post 
for 11 years. 

 Graham served as a Y Staff Member in Liverpool, Leeds, the 
South and South East Region and YMCA England from 1977  
before becoming a Baptist Minister in 2000, after which he was a 
Treasurer and Board member at two YMCAs . He continues to be 
a member of the National Archives Group and gives presentations 
on the history of the YMCA.   As a staff member Graham was 
President of the APS (the UK Staff Association) and  involved in 
the APS/APD exchange programme, the planning and 
management of the 150th 
Anniversary Youth Event in 
1994  as well as European 
Secretaries Conferences in 
Germany and Ireland. 

He is currently Minister 
of Marshalswick Baptist 
Free Church in St Albans, 
the home of Britainõs first 
Saint where he is also 
involved in Christian Youth 
Work in Schools. 
Graham says  ôYou can 
take the man  out of the Y  but not the Y out of the manõ!  He 
looks forward to developing relationships with other retirees 
around the UK and the world 
He can be contacted at julia-graham@talk21.com  

2020 is the Silver Jubilee year of IFYR.  It is a 
time to magnify and exalt His (Godõs) name 
together.  So let us all work together to make 
our Jubilee celebrations a grand success and 
glorify His name. 

 

OnPrinciple Inaugural in 
Jerusalem by Norris Lineweaver 

Andy Calhoun, T.J. Joyce, Eric 
Ellsworth, Mike Bussey, Jorge 
Perez, (front) Steve Tarver and 
Norris Lineweaver at Jerusalem 
International YMCA, February  

2020. 

WFYR Past President Speaks on 
Secours Speciaux by Tom Valentine, 

Director YUSA International Division 

Second from left: Rev. Graham 
Clarke, at Y�¶s Retired Cambridge 

gathering, July, 2019 

New President for  
Y�µs Retired of the UK  

Left: Norris Lineweaver  and 
Brownson, CEO of Sri Lanka YMCA 

IFYR (India) by T. Thomas, President 

Left: Planning  Group for 
IFYR 2020 Silver Jubilee 
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